
The G-20 and Dürrenmatt’s Prophecy 
 
 
In the year 1968 the Swiss playwright and painter Friedrich 
Dürrenmatt finished a curious painting. In it, a group 
composed of 21 bankers “celebrate” in a macabre way the 
last Stakeholder’s Meeting of a Federal Bank, where each 
one commits suicide in his particular way: some are hanging 
themselves, some are cutting their wrists, some are 
shooting a bullet straight to their heads, some take part 
in an original suicide chain…  
 
The leaders of the strongest economies of the world will 
hold on November 11th and 12th in Seoul their fifth summit in 
the last two years. Having seen that in the previous 
meetings (in Washington, London, Pittsburgh and Toronto) 
they came to no agreement to neither solve nor alleviate 
the current Economic Crisis, and that, according to their 
declarations, they share no responsibility on the crisis, 
it comes the question of why they intend to keep meeting.  
 
 
Were it true that the G-20 members shared no responsibility 
for the serious current situation, it would be logical not 
to take any actions. Political experience shows that when 
politicians’ acts are denied by their words, it finally 
emerges a tacit admission of the truth, always proven by 
acts. If the G-20 leaders (Spain is the country number 21, 
a privilege given by President Sarkozy to Mr. Zapatero) 
keep holding their summits focused on the crisis, it must 
be because they are somehow politically responsible for the 
actual catastrophe; on the other hand, summit after summit 
we see that they no longer have the means to change the 
rules of a global game lead by an ungovernable flux of 
capitals. 
 
At the very beginning of the crisis, back in the summer of 
2007, everybody claimed that it was the banks that caused 
the financial damage. Nevertheless, the focus has been 
deviated from them (the attempts of control over the big 
financial entities ceased after the conjured boycott made 
by them against Greece in the last spring; that episode 
showed the dimension of the destruction that the financial 
markets can cause on the public economic tissue), and that 
is precisely the reason why it is important to make the 
citizens remember how much the banks have changed in the 
last four decades.  



 
Back in the sixties, banks only saved and lent money; they 
basically turned the surplus money of one part of the 
society on investment money for the other. They then 
progressively expanded that basic service and turned it 
into a financial wheel where the money, passed from one 
lender to another, could produce several commissions… so 
that he more hands “touching” the initial amount of money, 
the more commissions for the intermediaries.  
 
There is an image that can illustrate the financial 
engineering that has caused the actual crisis: try to 
imagine the banker as an exhausted hamster running crazily 
within a wheel of loans and consumption, in which each new 
turn generates an extra reward for the rat. 
 
Dürrenmatt painted The Last Stakeholder’s Meeting at the 
end of the sixties, in the openings of the so called today 
Virtual Economy –as opposed to the Real Economy-. The 
seventies saw the birth of the financial globalization, as 
the transnational corporations settled down over the world 
and as the money started moving all around the globe, 
escaping the supervision of any international organization. 
What the Swiss artist painted in his peculiar sarcastic way 
was the nostalgia for the pre-financial times, when the 
regional banks built their credit on the trust gained while 
at the service of the customers of their respective 
communities. 
 
Regarding the current Economic Crisis, in first instance 
caused by the banks and whose solution and future 
prevention requires a radical reform of the financial 
sector, it is true that the banks profited from their 
behavior in the last decades. But it is no less true the 
fact that the citizens of the strongest countries were the 
ones who acted blindly taken by the greed of the monetary 
illusion (“my properties cost more today than yesterday”), 
and that the citizens created the demand of the harmful 
financial products.  
 
In the same way that the inhabitants of the Greek polis 
were responsible for the elected politicians who governed 
them, and that the American people were co-responsible of 
the Bush Era, the citizens of the richest countries are 
responsible for the contracts that we signed to let a bunch 
of intermediaries move our money. To know and to evaluate 
the terms of the contracts signed with the banks is our 



duty, and for that reason we all take part on the risks 
that we assume when we make decisions on our capital. No 
leader at any G-20 summit dared to enunciate such a thing, 
possibly because it would knock that leader’s popularity 
down to zero. On the other hand, politicians of all kind 
have benefited for a long time of the euphoria produced by 
the monetary illusion, a magical effect that makes the 
citizens feel empowered and positive about the future, and 
that is usually sold as an effective economic management by 
the parties in power.  
 
To sum up, although there have been three different levels 
of gain derived from the financial bubble (the citizens, 
the bankers, the politicians), only the last ones, the 
politicians, held and hold the tools, and the mandate, to 
care for the sound functioning of the monetary exchanges. 
The governments of the G-20 countries failed in their duty 
of informing the citizens about the risks they were 
running, but nowadays only the joined political action can 
generate the tools to implement the changes that can stop 
the negative descent, and that guarantee the better 
functioning of the markets in the future. 
 
One of the topics for the last summit in Toronto was if, in 
the current circumstances, it was more urgent to regulate 
the markets than to reactivate the economy; this diatribe 
is as absurd as to decide if, for a dying man, it is more 
important his brain than his circulatory system. Maybe as a 
consequence of the fact that the European countries and the 
US have deficit, only a few have insisted on the idea that 
the problem will be solved after making markets more 
liquid. Anyway, all leaders seem to have forgotten the old 
idea (more left-wing than any of the suggested ideas since 
the beginning of the crisis) that claimed that the credit 
will circulate fluidly once it is appointed a Macro-
Regulator of the financial markets. 
 
At a moment when it seemed undeferrable the joined action 
of the most powerful governments in order to establish this 
regulation, the last G-20 summit fooled the logic and 
erased this topic off the agenda, as if it had never been 
enunciated nor considered. The need of reduction of the 
deficit of the states was claimed instead –this old recipe 
usually sold in politics as a “responsible” (let’s say, 
tamed) management, that unequivocally generates social 
inequality-. For those who have been following these 
summits for months, completely trustful of the ability of 



the politicians to make the world a better place, the 
press-release of the last G-20 summit was an insult both to 
our memory and to our intelligence.  
 
This all would look like a huge inconsideration to the 
expectations of the citizens, but the fact is that it is 
necessary to take into account that the serious problems 
caused by the Greek debt in May-June 2010 were much more 
than just the debt; in the European soil it took place an 
elegant but harsh wrestle between the States and the 
financial entities. Both contenders gained conscience of 
their own forces and they tried them; when the financial 
side turned towards Spain, after having plundered Greece, 
the Euro-zone realized the strategy behind the attacks and 
finally opened the European Stability Fund. The political 
and economical costs of that Spring Battle were extremely 
high. Only under the perspective of the real difficulties 
that the structural reform of the International Financial 
Architecture, it is possible to understand why those 
governments that were first prone towards the establishment 
of a Global Finance Governance (Obama, Zapatero, Lula, 
Sarkozy and Brown), forgot in Toronto their previous 
discourse and their previous goals, even after having 
defended them so vehemently until some days before. 
 
Although the whole world suffered the same shock at the 
beginning of the crisis, the situation nowadays is that the 
governments suffer the menace of the financial entities in 
their own countries, entities that are key to generate 
economic activity, without which it is impossible to 
generate economic growth – and the current governments need 
economic growth to win their next election. Each country 
requires its own recovery time, and each government has to 
negotiate at first instance with its national agents, so it 
is easy to understand why the G-20 countries were trapped 
in the classic Prisoner’s Dilemma, and ended up giving to 
themselves a common authorization to take case by case, 
individual decisions. 
 
The case is that the laid off of the project of creating 
the Macro-Regulator is in itself a capitulation of the 
sovereign governments to the financial entities, and that 
those who appear smiling at the photograph of June 27th look 
more like servile puppeteers than elected, concerned 
leaders. 
 



If one contemplates the mentioned Durrenmatt’s picture, and 
compares it to the photograph taken to the happy members of 
the G-20, might experience both rage and shame. It is a 
photo carefully designed in order to deviate the attention 
of the fooled citizens, and make them believe that politics 
have nothing to do with the crisis, and that there was 
nothing possible that any government could have done 
before, or now, to prevent or fix the grave damage to the 
system. We are expectant to see their faces in the next 
photograph, this time in Seoul.   
 
Today nobody would kill himself after having managed 
improperly other people’s resources and having ruined the 
lives of millions of citizens. In 1968, the 21 bankers 
imagined by Dürrenmatt would indeed. 
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